MINUTES OF MEETING

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

PENNSYLVANIA ENERGY DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY

March 23, 2009
Board Members Present:

Acting Secretary John Hanger, Chair

Mr. Ray Bologna

Ms. Virginia L. Brown

Hon. Thomas Creighton

Ms. Destiny Zeiders (for Hon. Peter J. Daly II)

Mr. Romulo Diaz, Jr. (by phone) 

Hon. Edwin Erickson 

Mr. Tyrone Christy (by phone, for Hon. Wendell F. Holland)

Mr. Paul Wentzel (for Hon. Steven Kaplan)

Ms. Tanya McCloskey

Mr. Jared Grissinger (for Hon. Dennis C. Wolff)

Hon. John N. Wozniak

Mr. Steve Drizos (for Hon. John Blake)

DEP Staff:

Jeanne Dworetzky, Executive Director

Hon. Joseph Powers

Hon. Dan Griffiths

William Shakely, Esq.

Mr. Scott Pauchnik

Ms. Christina Simeone

Ms. Asya Staevska

Mr. Patrick Bair

Ms. Angela Rothrock

Ms. Rebecca Campbell

Ms. Gina Wiskemann

Public Attendees:
Mr. Dan Swain

Mr. Gary Merritt

Ms. Debbie Tollett

Mr. Charles Santangelo

Mr. Dennis Hall

Mr. Matt Tunnell

Mr. Bill Bushnell

Mr. Robert Ventresca

Mr. John Gentile

Ms. Gwen Auman

Mr. Tom Kerchinski

Ms. Lori VanderVoort

Mr. Tom Bathgate

Mr. Jorden P. Krauss

Mr. David Eppie

Mr. Dick Gillenwater

Meeting Called to Order

Acting Secretary Hanger called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.
Approval of Minutes of October 20, 2008 Meeting

Acting Secretary Hanger called for a motion to approve the Minutes from the October 20, 2008 meeting.  Senator Erickson motioned to approve and that motion was seconded by Tanya McCloskey.  The Board voted unanimously to approve the Minutes.

Announcement of Jeanne Dworetzky’s Resignation

Acting Secretary Hanger announced that Jeanne Dworetzky was leaving her position as Executive Director of PEDA.  He invited Ms. Dworetzky to comment.

Ms. Dworetzky stated that it has been a privilege to serve with all members of the Board since its formation in March 2005, and she found the work of the Board to be important and meaningful.  She thanked all for their dedication and support and stated that she is sorry to leave.

Nomination of Becky Campbell as Acting Executive Director

Acting Secretary Hanger called for a motion to approve Becky Campbell to fill the position of Executive Director of PEDA in an acting capacity.  Steve Drizos made a motion to approve and Ray Bologna seconded that motion.  Before the Board vote, Acting Secretary Hanger offered Becky an opportunity to address the Board.  Becky stated that she is looking forward to the opportunity.  The Board voted unanimously to approve Becky Campbell’s nomination to serve as Acting Executive Director of PEDA.  Acting Secretary Hanger congratulated Becky on her appointment.  

ARRA Update
Acting Secretary Hanger explained that the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) of 2009 will provide $258 M to the Department of Community and Economic Development (DCED) for the Weatherization Program and that the Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) will be technically assisting DCED in the implementation of the funding program.

Acting Secretary Hanger stated that $100 M will be appropriated to DEP through the State Energy Plan (DEP), and $10 M of that will be used to double the funds available in the April 2009 PEDA solicitation.  Acting Secretary Hanger also explained that $13 M will be available through an Energy Block Grant.

Approval of Revisions to PEDA Guidelines

Ms. Dworetzky explained that the ARRA guidelines have been incorporated into the PEDA guidelines, but cautioned that these guidelines could be subject to change with further guidance from the Department of Energy.  The revisions are:

· Increase in maximum amount of grant from $1 M to $1.5 M.

· Projects will have an 18-month period of performance.

· No extensions will be granted for project completion.

In response to a question from Senator Erickson, Ms. Dworetzky explained that in her review of the Act, it does not appear as if sanctions can be imposed for missed completion deadlines.  Ms. Dworetzky explained that her understanding is that the Act implies a “use it or lose it” scenario.

Ms. Dworetzky also explained that the revised guidelines removes two categories of eligible projects:

1. Solar Program for Small Business and Residential will be run through the Energy Office, so provision being made to ensure no overlap; and

2. Only biofuel projects that are construction of new facilities will be eligible for the 2009 PEDA solicitation.  All other biofuel projects should seek funding through the Alternative Fuels Incentive Grant (AFIG) Program.
Ms. Dworetzky explained that the evaluation criteria has also been revised to remove redundant criteria such as evaluation of energy diversity, as that is implied if the proposed technology qualifies.  The revised evaluation method places a higher priority on project readiness and feasibility, and adds clearer evaluation of the educational and land use components.  Ms. Dworetzky explained that some of the original questions are worded a bit differently.

Senator Wozniak suggested that the criteria should also consider crediting bundled projects as he has seen many examples where companies could reach out to other entities throughout the state to strengthen the impact of the project.

Steve Drizos supported the suggestion by Senator Wozniak and said that we should ensure that Pennsylvania companies are part of the bundled partnerships.

Ms. Dworetzky said that economic development and community support have also been added to the scoring criteria.

Ms. Dworetzky stated that given the timeline for the ARRA funding economic conditions, we are planning to open the round April 13 and close around the end of May, suggesting that the Board meet at the end of July or beginning of August to vote on awards.  Grantees will be given 120 days to have their grant fully executed so they will not be penalized in the event the Commonwealth experiences delays in executing.
Ms. Dworetzky also explained that the requirement for financial commitment letters will be strengthened and letters of intent from financial institutions will not constitute a financial commitment.

Ms. Dworetzky reported that she is waiting for direction from DOE on whether state or federal laws for Prevailing Wage would have to be applied to ARRA projects since federal funding will be funneled through the state.

Acting Secretary Hanger thanked Ms. Dworetzky and the PEDA staff for the amount of work that went into revising the guidelines to meet the ARRA requirements and called for a Motion to approve the guidelines as revised.  Steve Drizos made the motion and Ray Bologna seconded the motion.  The Board voted unanimously to approve the guidelines as revised.

Recommendation of Projects from Previous Solicitation
Ms. Dworetzky explained that 5 projects that were not able to be funded through the 2008 PEDA round are being recommended for funding with the first installment of ARRA funds expected to come through the State Energy Plan in the next few weeks.  Ms. Dworetzky called for any conflicts from Board members.  Romy Diaz stated his recusal from 2 projects, Bridge Business Systems and SYSCO, out of an overabundance of caution and had submitted his recusal in writing to Ms. Dworetzky prior to the meeting.  (Copy attached.)  

Ms. Dworetzky went on to explain that the 5 projects being recommended were chosen based upon the fact that, of the unfunded projects, these most fit into the strict ARRA guidelines – the funding is solid and the timelines clear.  In total, the two solar and 3 energy efficiency projects will generate 19,407,323 kWh/yr of energy, avert 13,343 lbs of CO2, and create 117 temporary construction jobs.  Details on the following projects were described in a power point presentation by Ms. Dworetzky.  
Susquehanna Health   

Williamsport Hospital & Medical Center Cogeneration Project

(Lycoming County)

$1,000,000

Bridge Business Center, LP 

Bridge Business Sustainable Energy Project

(Bucks County)

$1,000,000

Carlisle SynTec, Inc.

Carlisle – Solyndra Showcase Solar Array

(Cumberland County)

$650,000

SYSCO Food Services of Philadelphia, LLC

SYSCO Philadelphia Distribution Facility

(Philadelphia County)

$840,000

Campus Square Partners, LP

Campus Square Building – Solar Energy

(Dauphin County)

$281,980

Acting Secretary Hanger called for a motion to approve all 5 projects.  Virginia Brown made the motion to approve and Senator Erickson seconded the motion.  The Board unanimously carried the motion and Acting Secretary Hanger congratulated all of the grantees.


Approval of CEI Project for Fulton County
Ms. Dworetzky presented the County Environmental Initiative (CEI) project submitted by Fulton County, which seeks $565,000 toward the installation of a geothermal heating and cooling system for the county courthouse and two additional county office buildings as part as a county capital improvement project. 
Acting Secretary Hanger called for a motion to approve the Fulton County CEI project.  Paul Wentzel made the motion and Virginia Brown seconded the motion.  The motion was unanimously carried and Acting Secretary Hanger congratulated Fulton County.

Ray Bologna asked who gets credit for CO2 reductions achieved through PEDA projects.  Acting Secretary Hanger stated that the grantee currently keeps any credits earned through the success of their projects, and he recommended keeping it that way.   
PEDA Project Presentation
Gwen Auman and Tom Kerchinski of the Elk Regional Health System presented a power point presentation on the Elk Regional Health Center Biomass Boiler project from the 2006 PEDA round.  A grant was awarded for $500,000 toward the purchase of a Biomass Combustion System, which reduces the Health Center’s fossil fuel dependency by as much as 90 percent.  Carbon Dioxide is reduced by 20 percent and Nitrogen Oxide is reduced by 62 percent.  The Health Center is currently working to put the long term care facility on line, which will provide a total fuel savings to the Health Center of $156,714 per year, while averting approximately 5,200 tons of biomass materials.

Administrative Matters

Ms. Dworetzky announced that the next two Board meetings are scheduled for July 29, 2009 and December 1, 2009.  Steve Drizos suggested an additional meeting between July and December and Ms. Dworetzky indicated that that may be determined later.

Public Comment

Acting Secretary Hanger called for public comment.  Several of the grantees awarded at this meeting expressed their appreciation for the grant awards.  Acting Secretary Hanger reminded them that we are counting on them to complete their projects successfully.
Meeting Adjourned
Acting Secretary Hanger called for a motion to adjourn the meeting at 11:40 a.m.  Senator Erickson made the motion and Ray Bologna seconded the motion.  All voted in favor and the meeting was adjourned.

_______________________________________________         ____________________
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